POTASH CORP OF SASKATCHEWAN INC Form 424B2 February 28, 2003

Table of Contents

Filed pursuant to rule 424(b)(2)

Registration No. 333-89350

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT TO PROSPECTUS DATED JUNE 5, 2002

\$250,000,000

Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan Inc.

4.875% Notes due March 1, 2013

We will pay interest on the notes each March 1 and September 1. We will make the first interest payment on September 1, 2003. Unless we redeem the notes earlier, the notes will mature on March 1, 2013. We may redeem the notes at any time at the redemption price described under Description of the Notes Optional Redemption beginning on page S-3 of this prospectus supplement. There is no sinking fund for the notes. The notes will rank equally in right of payment with all our other senior, unsecured debt obligations.

The notes will not be listed on any national securities exchange. Currently, there is no public market for the notes.

	Price to Public(1)	Underwriting Discounts and Commissions	Proceeds to PCS
Per note	99.438%	0.65%	98.788%
Total	\$248,595,000	\$1,625,000	\$246,970,000

⁽¹⁾ Plus accrued interest, if any, from March 4, 2003.

Delivery of the notes, in book-entry form only, will be made on or about March 4, 2003.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus supplement or the prospectus to which it relates is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Credit Suisse First Boston

Scotia Capital

RBC Capital Markets

Banc of America Securities LLC
BMO Nesbitt Burns
TD Securities

The date of this prospectus supplement is February 27, 2003

TABLE OF CONTENTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION

USE OF PROCEEDS

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

CAPITALIZATION

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

UNDERWRITING

LEGAL MATTERS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

POTASH CORPORATION OF SASKATCHEWAN INC.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

USE OF PROCEEDS

LEGAL OWNERSHIP OF DEBT SECURITIES

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

LEGAL MATTERS

EXPERTS

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES UNDER U.S. FEDERAL SECURITIES LAWS

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

	Page
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	S-1
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	S-1
PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION	S-1
USE OF PROCEEDS	S-1
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	S-2
CAPITALIZATION	S-2
DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES	S-3
UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	S-5
CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	S-7
UNDERWRITING	S-9
LEGAL MATTERS	S-10

PROSPECTUS

	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	2
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	3
INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	3
PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION	3
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	4
POTASH CORPORATION OF SASKATCHEWAN INC.	5
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	5
USE OF PROCEEDS	5
LEGAL OWNERSHIP OF DEBT SECURITIES	5
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	8
INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	19
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	19
LEGAL MATTERS	20
EXPERTS	20
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES UNDER U.S. FEDERAL	
SECURITIES LAWS	20

You should rely only on the information contained in this document or to which we have referred you. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with information that is different. This document may only be used where it is legal to sell these securities. The information in this document may only be accurate on the date of this document.

We are not making an offer of these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted. These securities will not be offered or sold in Canada or to any individual or company in Canada in contravention of the securities laws of Canada or any province or territory thereof. Each underwriter has agreed that it will not distribute any material related to these securities in Canada in contravention of the securities laws of Canada or any province or territory thereof.

Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the Commission. You may read and copy any of the information on file with the Commission at the Commission s Public Reference Room, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Room 1024, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. In addition, the Commission maintains an Internet site at http://www.sec.gov that contains reports, information statements and other information regarding issuers that file as we do electronically with the Commission.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The Commission allows us to incorporate by reference information contained in documents we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. The following documents, which have been filed with the Commission, are incorporated by reference:

our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001;

our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarterly periods ended March 31, 2002, June 30, 2002 and September 30, 2002;

our Current Report on Form 8-K dated August 12, 2002; and

our Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 27, 2003 (which includes our audited financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002 and related Management s Discussion and Analysis of Results of Operations and Financial Condition).

In addition, until we sell all of the notes covered by this prospectus supplement or otherwise terminate the offering of the notes, we also incorporate by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus all documents that we file with the Commission in the future pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, including annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K. The information contained in these future filings will automatically update and supersede the information contained in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus or incorporated by reference to any previously filed document.

You may request copies of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan Inc., 122 1st Avenue South, Suite 500, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada S7K 7G3, telephone: (306) 933-8500.

PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION

We present our financial statements in U.S. dollars and in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in Canada, or Canadian GAAP. For a discussion of certain significant differences between Canadian GAAP and accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, or U.S. GAAP, as they relate to us, we refer you to Note 29 to our audited financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

All references to \$ and dollars in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are to United States dollars and, except where noted, all financial information is presented in accordance with Canadian GAAP.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate the net proceeds from the sale of the notes to be approximately \$246 million after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and expenses of the offering. We expect to use approximately \$90 million of the net proceeds to repay outstanding short-term loans under our Term Credit Agreement

Table of Contents

bearing interest at a rate of 1.97% and maturing in May 2003. We expect to use the remaining approximately \$156 million of net proceeds to repay outstanding commercial paper with maturities of less than one year bearing interest at an average rate of 1.56%. The proceeds of the short-term loans under the Term Credit Agreement and the commercial paper were used for our general corporate purposes.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our consolidated ratios of earnings to fixed charges computed under Canadian GAAP for the periods indicated below. Earnings for this purpose have been calculated by adding income taxes and fixed charges to net income, and fixed charges for this purpose consist of the total of interest charges and a portion of rentals determined to be representative of the interest factor.

<u> </u>	Year ended December 31,				
2002	2001	2000	1999	1998	
1.91	2.90	3.70	(1)	4.83	

(1) Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$404.5 million for the year ended December 31, 1999.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our unaudited cash and cash equivalents and consolidated capitalization (including short-term debt) as of December 31, 2002 on an actual basis and on an as adjusted basis to give effect to the sale of the notes and the application of the net proceeds from the sale of the notes. We refer you to Use of Proceeds. You should read the information in this table in conjunction with our audited financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2002, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

	As of December 31, 2002		
	Actual	As Adjusted	
	(in n	nillions)	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 24.5	\$ 24.5	
Short-term debt	\$ 473.0	\$ 227.0	
Long-term debt:			
Notes offered hereby		250.0	
7.75% notes due May 31, 2011	600.0	600.0	
7.125% notes due June 15, 2007	400.0	400.0	
Industrial revenue and pollution control obligations	13.2	13.2	
Other	10.1	10.1	
Total long-term debt (including current portion of long-term debt)	1,023.3	1,273.3	
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
Total debt	1,496.3	1,500.3	
2000	1,150.0	1,000.0	
Shareholders equity:			
Common shares (unlimited authorization of common shares without			
par value; issued and outstanding 52,077,648 shares)	1,186.9	1,186.9	
Contributed surplus	264.2	264.2	
Retained earnings	641.4	641.4	
Total shareholders equity	2,092.5	2,092.5	
Total situationals equity		2,072.3	
Total capitalization	\$3,588.8	\$3,592.8	

S-2

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF THE NOTES

The following description of the particular terms of the notes offered by this prospectus supplement adds information to the description of the general terms and provisions of debt securities under the heading Description of Debt Securities beginning on page 8 of the accompanying prospectus.

General

We will issue the notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$250,000,000 pursuant to an indenture dated as of February 27, 2003 between PCS and The Bank of Nova Scotia Trust Company of New York, the trustee for the notes. The notes will mature on March 1, 2013. We will issue the notes only in book-entry form, in denominations of \$1,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000.

The notes will bear interest at the annual rate shown on the cover of this prospectus supplement and will accrue interest from March 4, 2003 or from the most recent date to which interest has been paid (or provided for) to but not including the next date upon which interest is required to be paid.

Commencing September 1, 2003, interest will be payable twice a year, on March 1 and September 1, to the person in whose name a note is registered at the close of business on the February 1 or August 1 that precedes the date on which interest will be paid. Interest on the notes will be paid on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

As contemplated by the last paragraph under Description of Debt Securities Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance beginning on page 17 of the accompanying prospectus, the satisfaction of certain conditions will permit us to omit to comply with some or all of our obligations, covenants and agreements under the indenture with respect to the notes. In addition, we may omit to comply with certain covenants through covenant defeasance. We refer you to the information under Description of Debt Securities Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance in the accompanying prospectus for more information on how we may do this.

Except as described in the accompanying prospectus, the indenture for the notes does not contain any covenants or other provisions designed to protect holders of the notes against a reduction in our creditworthiness in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or that would prohibit other transactions that might adversely affect holders of the notes, including through the incurrence of additional indebtedness.

Reopening of the Notes

We are initially offering the notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$250,000,000. We may from time to time, without the consent of the holders of the notes, create and issue further notes having the same terms and conditions in all respects as the notes being offered hereby, except for the issue date, the issue price and the first payment of interest thereon. Additional notes issued in this manner will be consolidated with and will form a single series with the notes being offered hereby.

Optional Redemption

The notes will be redeemable, in whole or in part, at our option at any time and from time to time at a redemption price equal to the greater of:

100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, and

the sum of the present values of the Remaining Scheduled Payments discounted to the date of redemption on a semi-annual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Adjusted Treasury Rate plus 25 basis points, together with, in each case, accrued interest on the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed to the date of redemption.

S-3

Table of Contents

In connection with such optional redemption, the following defined terms apply:

Adjusted Treasury Rate means, with respect to any redemption date, the rate per annum equal to the semi-annual equivalent yield to maturity (computed as of the second business day immediately preceding that redemption date) of the Comparable Treasury Issue, assuming a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for that redemption date.

Comparable Treasury Issue means the United States Treasury security selected by the Independent Investment Banker that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of the notes.

Comparable Treasury Price means, with respect to any redemption date, (i) the average of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) on the third business day preceding that redemption date, as set forth in the daily statistical release (or any successor release) published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York and designated Composite 3:30 p.m. Quotations for U.S. Government Securities or (ii) if such release (or any successor release) is not published or does not contain such prices on such business day, (A) the average of the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for that redemption date, after excluding the highest and lowest of such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, or (B) if the Independent Investment Banker for the notes obtains fewer than four such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such Quotations.

Independent Investment Banker means one of the Reference Treasury Dealers appointed by us to act as the Independent Investment Banker.

Reference Treasury Dealer means each of Credit Suisse First Boston LLC and Banc of America Securities LLC and their respective successors and two other nationally recognized investment banking firms each of which is a primary U.S. Government securities dealer in New York City (a Primary Treasury Dealer) specified from time to time by us; provided, however, that if any of the foregoing shall cease to be a Primary Treasury Dealer, we shall substitute therefor another nationally recognized investment banking firm that is a Primary Treasury Dealer.

Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the Independent Investment Banker, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Independent Investment Banker by such Reference Treasury Dealer at 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the third business day preceding that redemption date.

Remaining Scheduled Payments means, with respect to each note to be redeemed, the remaining scheduled payments of the principal thereof and interest thereon that would be due after the related redemption date but for such redemption; provided, however, that, if that redemption date is not an interest payment date with respect to such note, the amount of the next succeeding scheduled interest payment thereon will be reduced by the amount of interest accrued thereon to that redemption date.

Notice of any redemption will be mailed at least 30 days but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each holder of the notes to be redeemed. On and after any redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the notes or any portion thereof called for redemption. On or before any redemption date, we shall deposit with the trustee or with a paying agent money sufficient to pay the redemption price of and accrued interest on the notes to be redeemed on such date. If less than all the notes are to be redeemed, the notes to be redeemed shall be selected by the trustee at our direction by such method as we and the trustee shall deem fair and appropriate. The redemption price shall be calculated by the Independent Investment Banker and we, the trustee and any paying agent for the notes shall be entitled to rely on such calculation.

S-4

Table of Contents

Book-Entry System

We will issue the notes in the form of one or more fully registered global securities. We will deposit these global securities with, or on behalf of, The Depository Trust Company, or DTC, and register these securities in the name of DTC s nominee. Direct and indirect participants in DTC will record beneficial ownership of the notes by individual investors. The transfer of ownership of beneficial interests in a global security will be effected only through records maintained by the depositary or its nominee, or by participants or persons that hold through participants.

Upon receipt of any payment in respect of a global security, the depositary or its nominee will immediately credit participants—accounts with amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the global security as shown in the records of the depositary or its nominee. Payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in a global security held through participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of those participants.

DTC holds securities of institutions that have accounts with it or its participants. Through its maintenance of an electronic book-entry system, DTC facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions among its participants and eliminates the need to deliver securities certificates physically. DTC s participants include securities brokers and dealers, including the underwriters of this offering, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and other organizations. DTC is owned by a number of its participants and by the New York Stock Exchange, Inc., the American Stock Exchange, Inc. and the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Access to DTC s book-entry system is also available to others such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly. DTC agrees with and represents to its participants that it will administer its book-entry system in accordance with its rules and bylaws and requirements of law. The rules applicable to DTC and its participants are on file with the Commission.

DTC has advised us and the underwriters that it is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York, a banking organization within the meaning of the New York banking law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a clearing corporation within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a clearing agency registered under the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act.

Concerning the Trustee

The Bank of Nova Scotia Trust Company of New York, the trustee for the notes, is an affiliate of Scotia Capital (USA) Inc., one of the underwriters for the notes.

UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

Torys LLP, our United States tax counsel, has advised that the following is a fair summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of a note by an initial purchaser thereof that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a U.S. Holder. You are a U.S. Holder if you are:

an individual citizen or resident of the United States for U.S. federal income tax purposes;

a corporation or partnership created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof;

an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

any trust if (i) a U.S. court is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and (ii) one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or if the trust has validly made an election to be treated as a U.S. person under the applicable U.S. Treasury regulations.

S-5

Table of Contents

If you are a prospective purchaser of the notes who is not a U.S. Holder, you should consult your own tax advisor concerning the possible application of U.S. federal income tax law, as well as the laws of any state, local or foreign taxing jurisdiction, to your particular situation.

This summary only applies to you if you are a U.S. Holder holding notes as a capital asset, for investment, under Section 1221 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code.

This summary is based on the Code, the U.S. Treasury regulations, published rulings of the U.S. Internal Revenue Service, or the IRS, and court decisions all in effect on the date hereof, some or all of which are subject to change (possibly with retroactive effect) and differing interpretations. This summary is intended for general information only and does not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to you if you are subject to special tax rules, such as those applicable to banks, tax-exempt organizations, insurance companies, dealers in securities or foreign currency, or persons holding notes that are a hedge or that are hedged against currency risks or that are part of a straddle or conversion transaction and holders of 10% or more of our voting shares. This summary should not be construed as tax advice to any holder of the notes. You should consult your own tax advisor concerning the application of U.S. federal income tax law, as well as the laws of any state, local or foreign taxing jurisdiction, to your particular situation. We also refer you to Certain Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations.

Taxation of Interest. If you are a U.S. Holder for U.S. federal income tax purposes, interest on a note generally will be taxable to you as ordinary income at the time received or accrued, in accordance with your method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Subject to applicable limitations under the Code and the Treasury regulations and subject to the discussion below, any Canadian withholding tax imposed on interest payments in respect of the notes will be treated as a foreign income tax eligible for credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability (or, at your election, may be deducted in computing your taxable income). Interest paid by us on the notes will generally constitute income to you from sources outside the United States and, with certain exceptions, will be passive or possibly financial services income, or, if Canadian withholding tax is imposed on the interest payments at the rate of 5% or higher, high withholding tax interest for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes. Under the Code, foreign tax credits will not be allowed for withholding taxes imposed in respect of certain short-term or hedged positions in securities. The rules regarding U.S. foreign tax credits are very complex, and accordingly, you should consult your own tax advisor concerning the implications of U.S. foreign tax credit rules in light of your particular circumstances.

If you are a U.S. partnership or trust that is taxed as a pass-through entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes, interest received by you will not be subject to U.S. taxation at the partnership or trust level but a partner or beneficiary, as the case may be, who is a U.S. person will be subject to taxation on its pro rata portion of such interest.

Under current U.S. federal income tax law, if you are not a U.S. Holder, the interest payments that you receive on the notes generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax, including withholding tax. However, you may be required to satisfy certain certification requirements (described below) of the IRS to establish that you are not a U.S. person.

Even if you are not a U.S. Holder, you may still be subject to U.S. federal income taxes on any interest payments you receive if:

you are an insurance company carrying on a U.S. insurance business, within the meaning of the Code; or

you have an office or other fixed place of business in the United States that receives the interest and you (i) earn the interest in the course of operating a banking, financing or similar business in the United States or (ii) are a corporation the principal business of which is trading in stock or securities for its own account, subject to certain other conditions.

Sale or Other Taxable Disposition of the Notes. If you are a U.S. Holder, upon the sale, exchange or redemption of a note, you will recognize gain or loss, if any, equal to the difference between the amount realized on such sale, exchange or redemption (other than amounts received that are attributable to accrued

S-6

Table of Contents

but unpaid interest, which amounts shall be taxable as ordinary income to the extent not previously included in your gross income) and your adjusted tax basis in the note. Assuming you held the note as a capital asset, such gain or loss generally will constitute capital gain or loss, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if you held the note for more than one year. If you are a non-corporate U.S. Holder (including an individual) you may qualify for preferential rates of U.S. federal income taxation in respect of long-term capital gains. The deduction of capital losses is subject to limitations under the Code. If you are a U.S. Holder, any gain realized by you on a sale or other disposition of the notes generally will be treated as U.S. source income for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes.

If you are not a U.S. Holder, any gain you realize on a sale or exchange of the notes generally will be exempt from U.S. federal income tax, including withholding tax, unless:

your gain is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States; or

you are an individual holder and are present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the sale, and either (i) your gain is attributable to an office or other fixed place of business that you maintain in the United States or (ii) you have a tax home in the United States.

Backup Withholding. In general, if you are a U.S. Holder, information reporting requirements will apply to interest and to the proceeds received on the disposition of the notes paid within the United States (and in certain cases, outside the United States) to you, unless you are an exempt recipient (such as a corporation). A backup withholding tax (imposed at a rate of 30% for payments made in 2003, 29% for payments made in 2004 and 2005, 28% for payments made in 2006 through 2010, and 31% for payments made in 2011 and thereafter) may apply to such amounts if you (i) fail to establish properly that you are entitled to an exemption, (ii) fail to furnish or certify a correct taxpayer identification number to the payer in the manner required, (iii) are notified by the IRS that you have failed to report payments of interest or dividends properly, or (iv) under certain circumstances, fail to certify that you have been notified by the IRS that you are subject to backup withholding for failure to report interest or dividend payments. The amount of any backup withholding will be generally allowed as a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability.

If you are not a U.S. Holder, in order to avoid information reporting and backup withholding tax requirements you may have to comply with certification procedures to establish that you are not a U.S. person.

CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP, our Canadian tax counsel, has advised that the following is a fair summary of the principal Canadian federal income tax consequences under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) and the regulations thereunder (which we refer to in this section as the *Act* and the *Regulations*, respectively) in effect at the date hereof generally applicable to a holder of the notes who:

acquires the notes pursuant to this prospectus supplement;

holds the notes as capital property (in general the notes will be considered to be capital property to a holder of notes unless the holder holds the notes as inventory in the course of carrying on a business, or the holder acquired the notes in a transaction or transactions considered to be an adventure or concern in the nature of trade);

deals at arm s length with us for purposes of the Act at all times (under the Act, related persons are deemed not to deal at arm s length with each other, and it is a question of fact whether persons not related to each other deal at arm s length);

is neither resident nor deemed to be resident in Canada for purposes of the Act, the Regulations and any applicable tax treaty at any time; and

does not ever use or hold and is not deemed ever to use or hold the notes in connection with a trade or business that the holder carries on, or is deemed to carry on, in Canada at any time.

S-7

Table of Contents

Special rules which are not discussed in this summary may apply to a non-resident holder that is an insurer carrying on business in Canada and elsewhere. This summary is based on the current provisions of the Act and the Regulations, all specific proposals to amend the Act and Regulations publicly announced by or on behalf of the Minister of Finance (Canada) prior to the date hereof (which we refer to in this section as the *Proposals*) and our Canadian counsel s understanding of the current published administrative practices and policies of the Canada Customs and Revenue Agency. This summary assumes that the Act and the Regulations will be amended in accordance with the Proposals as so announced although we cannot assure you that this will occur.

This summary does not otherwise take into account or anticipate any changes in law or practice, whether by judicial, governmental or legislative decision or action, nor does it take into account tax legislation of any province, territory or foreign jurisdiction. The provisions of provincial income tax legislation vary from province to province in Canada and in some cases differ from federal income tax legislation.

This summary is of a general nature only and is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice to any particular holder, and no representations with respect to the income tax consequences to any particular holder are made. Accordingly, you should consult your own tax advisor for advice with respect to the tax consequences to you of acquiring, holding and disposing of notes, including the application and effect of the income and other tax laws of any country, province, state or local tax authority.

Taxation of Interest and Dispositions

Interest paid or credited, or which is deemed to be paid or credited for purposes of the Act, on a note to a non-resident of Canada will not be subject to Canadian withholding tax. A holder who is a non-resident of Canada will not be subject to tax under the Act in respect of any capital gain realized by such holder on a disposition of a note, including a disposition as the result of an optional redemption of a note by us.

The discussion in this section Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations is a summary of certain material Canadian federal income tax considerations for a holder of notes and does not purport to deal with all aspects of Canadian income taxation. For example, the foregoing is not intended to provide any commentary on the income tax consequences and implications to a holder of notes following (a) any of the events or arrangements summarized under Description of Securities Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance beginning on page 17 of the accompanying prospectus; (b) a successor entity assuming the payments under the notes as summarized under Description of Securities Merger, Consolidation or Sale beginning on page 11 of the accompanying prospectus; or (c) assumption of obligations under the notes by any other party. Accordingly, no opinion is expressed as to the applicability of any withholding tax to or the income tax treatment of any payments (including proceeds of disposing of the notes) that may be received by holders of the notes following the events or arrangements described under (a), (b) or (c) above.

S-8

Table of Contents

UNDERWRITING

Under the terms and subject to the conditions contained in an underwriting agreement dated February 27, 2003, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters named below, for whom Credit Suisse First Boston LLC is acting as representative, the following respective principal amounts of the notes:

Underwriter	Principal Amount
Credit Suisse First Boston LLC	\$125,000,000
Scotia Capital (USA) Inc.	37,500,000
RBC Dominion Securities Corporation	37,500,000
Banc of America Securities LLC	25,000,000
BMO Nesbitt Burns Corp.	12,500,000
TD Securities (USA) Inc.	12,500,000
Total	\$250,000,000

The underwriting agreement provides that the underwriters are obligated to purchase all of the notes if any are purchased. The underwriting agreement also provides that if an underwriter defaults, the purchase commitments of non-defaulting underwriters may be increased or the offering of notes may be terminated.

The underwriters propose to offer the notes initially at the public offering price on the cover page of this prospectus supplement and to selling group members at that price less a selling concession of 0.40% of the principal amount per note. The underwriters and selling group members may allow a discount of 0.25% of the principal amount per note on sales to other brokers/ dealers. After the initial public offering, the underwriters may change the public offering price and concession and discount to broker/ dealers.

We estimate that our out-of-pocket expenses for this offering will be approximately \$200,000.

The notes are a new issue of securities with no established trading market. One or more of the underwriters intends to make a secondary market for the notes. However, they are not obligated to do so and may discontinue making a secondary market for the notes at any time without notice. No assurance can be given as to how liquid the trading market for the notes will be.

Each underwriter has agreed that it will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any of the notes in any jurisdiction where such offer or sale is not permitted. Each underwriter has also agreed that it will not offer or sell, directly or indirectly, any of the notes in Canada or to any individual or company in Canada in contravention of the securities laws of Canada or any province or territory thereof. In addition, each underwriter has agreed that it will not distribute any material related to the notes in Canada in contravention of the securities laws of Canada or any province or territory thereof.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or contribute to payments that the underwriters may be required to make in that respect.

In the ordinary course of their respective businesses, the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged, and may in the future engage, in commercial banking and/or investment banking transactions with us and our affiliates. The Bank of Nova Scotia Trust Company of New York, the trustee for the notes, is an affiliate of Scotia Capital (USA) Inc., one of the underwriters for the notes. In addition, we intend to use approximately \$90 million of the net proceeds from the sale of the notes to repay short-term loans under our Term Credit Agreement. The Bank of Nova Scotia is the administrative agent and a lender under the Term Credit Agreement and is an affiliate of Scotia Capital (USA) Inc., one of the underwriters for the notes. Royal Bank of Canada is the syndication agent and a lender under the Term Credit Agreement and is an affiliate of RBC Dominion Securities Corporation, one of the underwriters for the notes. Credit Suisse First Boston and Bank of America NT and SA are lenders under the Term Credit Agreement and are affiliates of Credit Suisse First Boston LLC and Banc of America Securities LLC, respectively, which are underwriters for the notes.

Table of Contents

In connection with the offering, the underwriters may engage in stabilizing transactions, over-allotment transactions, syndicate covering transactions and penalty bids in accordance with Regulation M under the Exchange Act.

Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase the underlying security so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum.

Over-allotment involves sales by the underwriters of notes in excess of the principal amount of notes the underwriters are obligated to purchase, which creates a syndicate short position.

Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of notes in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover syndicate short positions.

Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member when the notes originally sold by such syndicate member are purchased in a stabilizing or a syndicate covering transaction to cover syndicate short positions.

These stabilizing transactions, syndicate covering transactions and penalty bids may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of the notes or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the notes. As a result, the price of the notes may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in the open market. These transactions, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

Credit Suisse First Boston LLC will make notes available for distribution on the Internet through a proprietary web site and/or a third-party system operated by Market Axess Inc., an Internet-based communications technology provider. Market Axess Inc. is providing the system as a conduit for communications between Credit Suisse First Boston LLC and its customers and is not a party to any transactions. We do not believe that Market Axess Inc. will function as an underwriter or agent of us, nor do we believe that Market Axess Inc. will act as a broker for any customer of Credit Suisse First Boston LLC. Market Axess Inc., a registered broker-dealer, will receive compensation through Credit Suisse First Boston LLC based on transactions the underwriter conducts through the system. Credit Suisse First Boston LLC will make notes available to its customers through the Internet distributions, whether made through a proprietary or third party system, on the same terms as distributions made through other channels.

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain matters involving the laws of the United States will be passed upon for us by Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton, our United States counsel, and certain matters involving the laws of Canada will be passed upon for us by Stikeman Elliot, our Canadian counsel. Certain matters involving the tax laws of the United States will be passed upon for us by Torys LLP, our United States tax counsel, and certain matters involving the tax laws of Canada will be passed upon for us by Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP, our Canadian tax counsel. Certain matters involving the laws of the United States will be passed upon for the underwriters by Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP.

S-10

Table of Contents

PROSPECTUS

\$1,000,000,000

Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan Inc.

Debt Securities

We may offer debt securities from time to time and in one or more series through this prospectus. We will receive an aggregate amount of up to \$1,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in foreign currencies, currency units or composite currencies) from the sales of these securities.

We will provide the specific terms of the debt securities we offer in one or more supplements to this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and any related prospectus supplement carefully before you invest. Our debt securities may be denominated in U.S. dollars or in any other currency, currency units or composite currencies as we may designate.

We may offer these debt securities through underwriters, agents or dealers or directly to institutional purchasers. The accompanying prospectus supplement will set forth names of any underwriters or agents and any applicable commissions or discounts. The prospectus supplement will also set forth the proceeds we will receive from any sale of debt securities.

Neither the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission nor any other regulatory body has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is June 5, 2002.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
About this Prospectus	2
Where You Can Find More Information	3
Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference	3
Presentation of Financial Information	3
Forward-Looking Statements	4
Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan Inc.	5
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	5
Use of Proceeds	5
Legal Ownership of Debt Securities	5
Description of Debt Securities	8
Income Tax Considerations	19
Plan of Distribution	19
Legal Matters	20
Experts	20
Enforceability of Civil Liabilities under U.S. Federal Securities Laws	20

We are not making an offer of these securities in any state or jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted. The securities described in this prospectus will not be offered or sold to a resident of Canada in contravention of the securities laws of Canada or any province or territory thereof.

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or the Commission, using a shelf registration process. Under this shelf process, we may sell any combination of the debt securities described in this prospectus in one or more offerings up to an aggregate offering price of \$1,000,000,000 (or its equivalent in foreign currencies, currency units or composite currencies).

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the debt securities we may offer. Each time we sell debt securities, we will provide one or more prospectus supplements, attached to the front of this prospectus, that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. Those terms may vary from the terms described in this prospectus. As a result, the summary descriptions of the debt securities in this prospectus are subject to, and qualified by reference to, the descriptions of the particular terms of any debt securities contained in any related prospectus supplements. The prospectus supplements may also add, update or change other information contained in this prospectus. Before you invest in a particular issue of debt securities, you should read both this prospectus and any related prospectus supplements carefully, together with the additional information described under the heading Where You Can Find More Information.

You should rely only on the information provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. You should not assume that the information provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of the relevant document.

This prospectus does not include all of the information contained in the registration statement of which it is a part. We refer you to the registration statement and the related exhibits for a more complete understanding of our debt securities and the shelf registration process.

As used in this prospectus, unless the context requires otherwise, we, us or our means Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan Inc. in its capacity as issuer of debt securities.

2

Table of Contents

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the Commission. You may read and copy any of the information on file with the Commission at the Commission s Public Reference Room, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Room 1024, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference room. In addition, the Commission maintains an Internet site at http://www.sec.gov that contains reports, information statements and other information regarding issuers that file as we do electronically with the Commission.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

The Commission allows us to incorporate by reference information contained in documents filed with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus. This prospectus incorporates by reference the following documents that we have previously filed with the Commission, which contain important information about us and our financial performance:

Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001; and

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2002.

In addition, until we sell all of the debt securities covered by this prospectus or otherwise terminate the offering of the debt securities, we also incorporate by reference in this prospectus all documents that we file with the Commission in the future pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, including Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K. The information contained in these future filings will automatically update and supersede the information contained in this prospectus or incorporated by reference to any previously filed document.

You may request copies of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at Potash Corporation of Saskatchewan Inc., Corporate Secretary, Suite 500, 122 1st Avenue South, Saskatchewan, Canada S7K 7G3, telephone (306) 933-8500.

PRESENTATION OF FINANCIAL INFORMATION

We present our financial statements in U.S. dollars and in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in Canada, or Canadian GAAP. For a discussion of certain significant differences between Canadian GAAP and accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, or U.S. GAAP, as they relate to PCS, we refer you to the notes to our audited financial statements which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

All references to \$ and dollars in this prospectus are to U.S. dollars and, except where noted, all financial information is presented in accordance with Canadian GAAP.

3

Table of Contents

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference, contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of the U.S. Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 that relate to future events or our future financial performance. Statements containing words such as could, expect, may, anticipate, believe, intend, estimate, plan and similar expressions constitute forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by applicable securities laws.

Forward-looking statements are subject to important risks, uncertainties and assumptions that are difficult to predict. The results or events predicted in forward-looking statements may differ materially from actual results or events. Some of the factors that could cause actual results or events to differ from current expectations include the following, some of which are described in greater detail in the documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus:

fluctuations in supply and demand for fertilizer, including fluctuations as a result of economic or political conditions in our markets, which can cause volatility in the prices of our fertilizer products;

changes in competitive pressures, including pricing pressures;

unexpected or adverse weather conditions, which can impact demand for fertilizer and timing of fertilizer sales during the year;

volatility in the price of natural gas, which is the primary raw material used for our nitrogen products, and risks associated with our continued ability to manage natural gas costs in the United States through hedging activities;

fluctuations in the prices of other raw materials, including sulfur, which is a primary input in our phosphate operations;

unexpected mining conditions, which could change our costs of production for potash and phosphates or cause changes in reserve estimates;

changes in capital markets and in currency and exchange rates;

the outcome of legal proceedings;

changes in government regulations, including environmental regulations, which could increase our costs of compliance and otherwise affect our business; and

acquisitions we may undertake in the future.

We refer you to additional factors that may be described from time to time in documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

We sell to a diverse group of customers both by geography and by end product. Market conditions will vary on a year-over-year basis, and sales can be expected to shift from one period to another.

As a result of these factors, we cannot assure you that any of the events or results anticipated by forward-looking statements included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus will occur or, if they do, what impact they will have on our business or on our results of operations and financial condition.

4

Table of Contents

POTASH CORPORATION OF SASKATCHEWAN INC.

We are one of the world s largest integrated fertilizer and related industrial and feed products companies with significant market share in each of the three primary nutrient products potash, phosphate and nitrogen. We are the largest potash producer worldwide by capacity.

We are organized under the laws of Canada. Our principal executive offices are located at 122 1st Avenue South, Suite 500, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada S7K 7G3, telephone: (306) 933-8500.

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our consolidated ratios of earnings to fixed charges computed under Canadian GAAP for the periods indicated below. Earnings for this purpose have been calculated by adding income taxes and fixed charges to net income, and fixed charges for this purpose consist of the total of interest charges and a portion of rentals determined to be representative of the interest factor.

	Three months ended March 31, 2002	Year ended December 31,				
		2001	2000	1999	1998	1997
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	1.86	2.90	3.70	(1)	4.83	4.30

⁽¹⁾ Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$404.5 million for the year ended December 31, 1999.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Except as otherwise provided in any accompanying prospectus supplement, the net proceeds from the sale of the debt securities described in this prospectus will be added to our funds to be used for general corporate purposes. Pending such application, such net proceeds may be invested in short-term marketable securities.

LEGAL OWNERSHIP OF DEBT SECURITIES

Street Name and Other Indirect Holders

We generally will not recognize investors who hold debt securities in accounts at banks or brokers as legal holders of those debt securities. This is called holding in street name. Instead, we recognize only the bank or broker or the financial institution the bank or broker uses to hold the debt securities. These intermediary banks, brokers and other financial institutions pass along principal, interest and other payments on the debt securities, either because they agree to do so in their customer agreements or because they are legally required to do so. If you hold debt securities in street name, you should check with your own institution to find out:

how it handles payments and notices with respect to securities;

whether it imposes fees or charges;

how it would handle voting if ever required;

how and when you should notify it to exercise on your behalf any rights or options that may exist under the debt securities;

whether and how you can instruct it to send you securities registered in your own name so you can be a direct holder as described below; and

how it would pursue rights under the debt securities if there were a default or other event triggering the need for holders to act to protect their interests.

5

Table of Contents

Registered Holders

Our obligations, as well as the obligations of the trustee and any third parties employed by us or the trustee, run only to persons who are registered as holders of debt securities. As noted above, we do not have obligations to you if you hold in street name or through other indirect means, either because you choose to hold debt securities in that manner or because the debt securities are issued in the form of global securities as described below. For example, once we make payment to the registered holder, we have no further responsibility for the payment even if that holder is legally required to pass the payment along to you as a street name customer but does not do so.

Global Securities

A global security is a special type of indirectly held security. If we choose to issue debt securities in the form of global securities, the ultimate beneficial owners of the debt securities will be indirect holders. We do this by requiring that the global security be registered in the name of a financial institution we select and by requiring that the debt securities represented by the global security not be registered in the name of any other holder except in the special situations described below. The financial institution that acts as the sole registered holder of the global security is called the depositary. Any person wishing to own a debt security may do so indirectly through an account with a broker, bank or other financial institution that in turn has an account with the depositary. The prospectus supplement will indicate whether your series of debt securities will be issued only as global securities.

Transfers of debt securities represented by the global security will be made only on the records of the depositary or its nominee by transferring such debt securities from the account of one broker, bank or financial institution to the account of another broker, bank or financial institution. These transfers are made electronically only and are also known as book-entry transfers. Securities in global form are sometimes also referred to as being in book-entry form.

As an indirect holder, your rights relating to a global security will be governed by the account rules of your financial institution and of the depositary, as well as general laws relating to securities transfers. We will not recognize you as a holder of debt securities and instead will deal only with the depositary that holds the global security.

You should be aware that if debt securities are issued only in the form of a global security:

you cannot have debt securities registered in your own name;

you cannot receive physical certificates for your interest in the debt securities;

you will be a street name holder and must look to your own bank or broker for payments on the debt securities and protection of your legal rights relating to the debt securities;

you may not be able to sell interests in the debt securities to some insurance companies and other institutions that are required by law to own securities in the form of physical certificates;

the depositary s policies will govern payments, transfers, exchanges and other matters relating to your indirect interest in the global security. We and the trustee will have no responsibility for any aspect of the depositary s actions or for its records of ownership interests in the global security. We and the trustee also will not supervise the depositary in any way; and

the depositary will require that indirect interests in the global security be purchased or sold within its system using same-day funds for settlement.

In a few special situations described below, the global security will terminate and the indirect interests in it will be exchanged for registered debt securities represented by physical certificates. After that exchange, the choice of whether to hold debt securities in registered form or in street name will be up to you. You must consult your bank or broker to find out how to have your interests in debt securities transferred to your name, so that you will be a registered holder.

6

Table of Contents

Unless we specify otherwise in the prospectus supplement, the special situations for termination of a global security are:

when the depositary notifies us that it is unwilling or no longer qualified to continue as depositary and we do not or cannot appoint a successor depositary within 90 days; or

when we notify the trustee that we wish to terminate the global security.

The prospectus supplement may also list additional situations for terminating a global security that would apply only to the particular series of debt securities covered by the prospectus supplement. When a global security terminates, the depositary (and not us or the trustee) is responsible for deciding the names of the institutions that will be the initial registered holders.

The Term Holder as Used in this Prospectus and Elsewhere

In the descriptions of the debt securities included in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, when we refer to the holder of a given debt security as being entitled to certain rights or payments, or being permitted to take certain actions, we are in all cases referring to the registered holder of the debt security.

While you would be the registered holder if you held a certificated security registered in your name, it is likely that the holder will actually be either the broker, bank or other financial institution where you have your street name account, or, in the case of a global security, the depositary. If you are an indirect holder, you will need to coordinate with the institution through which you hold your interest in a debt security in order to determine how the provisions involving holders described in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement will actually apply to you. For example, if the debt security in which you hold a beneficial interest in street name can be repaid at the option of the holder, you cannot exercise the option yourself by following the procedures described in the prospectus supplement. Instead, you would need to cause the institution through which you hold your interest to take those actions on your behalf. Your institution may have procedures and deadlines different from or additional to those described in the prospectus supplement relating to the debt security.

7

Table of Contents

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

As required by U.S. federal securities law for all notes and bonds that are publicly offered in the United States, the debt securities offered pursuant to this prospectus are governed by a document called an indenture. The indenture is a contract between us, as issuer, and The Bank of Nova Scotia Trust Company of New York, as trustee. A form of the indenture has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. The indenture will be subject to and governed by the U.S. Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended. You should read the indenture for a more complete understanding of the provisions we describe. Please see Where You Can Find More Information for information on how to obtain a copy of the indenture.

In the discussion that follows, we summarize particular provisions of the indenture. This discussion is not complete, and is qualified by reference to all the provisions of the indenture, including definitions of terms used in the indenture. For example, in this section we use defined terms that have been given special meaning in the indenture. We describe the meaning for only the more important terms. We also include references in parentheses to certain sections of the indenture. Whenever we refer to particular sections or defined terms of the indenture in this prospectus or in the prospectus supplement, those sections or defined terms are incorporated by reference herein or in the prospectus supplement.

We describe in this section the general terms that will apply to any debt securities that may be offered by us pursuant to this prospectus. At the time that we offer debt securities, we will describe in the related prospectus supplement the specific terms of the offered debt securities and the extent to which the general terms described in this section apply to those debt securities.

General

Debt securities offered through this prospectus will be limited to an aggregate initial public offering price of \$1,000,000,000,000 or the equivalent in one or more foreign currencies, currency units or composite currencies. The indenture provides that debt securities may be issued thereunder in an unlimited amount. The debt securities may be issued in one or more series, as established by us or as established in the indenture or in one or more indentures supplemental to the indenture. Not all securities of one series need be issued at the same time and, unless otherwise provided, any series may be reopened, without the consent of the holders of the securities of that series, for issuances of additional securities of that series. (Section 3.01)

The debt securities described in this prospectus will be direct unsecured obligations of PCS and will rank equally and ratably without preference among themselves and at least equally with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness.

The particular terms of each issue of debt securities, as well as any modifications or additions to the general terms of the indenture that may be applicable in the case of that issue of debt securities, will be described in the related prospectus supplement. This description will include, where applicable:

the title, aggregate principal amount and denominations of the debt securities;

the price, expressed as a percentage of the principal amount, at which the debt securities will be issued and, if other than the principal amount, the portion of the principal amount payable upon the acceleration of the maturity of the debt securities, or the method by which any such portion will be determined;

the date or dates on which the debt securities will mature;

the rate or rates, which may be fixed or variable, at which the debt securities will bear interest;

the date from which interest on the debt securities will accrue, the dates on which interest will be payable, the date on which payment of interest will commence, the record dates for interest payment dates, the persons to whom interest will be paid, and the basis upon which interest will be calculated if other than that of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months;

8

Table of Contents

the place or places where the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on debt securities will be payable, where the debt securities may be surrendered for registration of transfer or exchange and where notices or demands to or upon us in respect of the debt securities and the indenture may be served;

the terms and conditions on which we may, at our option, redeem the debt securities, in whole or in part, including the period or periods for redemption and price or prices at which the debt securities may be redeemed;

the terms and conditions on which we may be obligated to redeem, repay or purchase the debt securities pursuant to any sinking fund or analogous provision or at the option of a security holder;

if other than U.S. dollars, the currency or currencies in which the debt securities are denominated and payable, which may be another currency or units of two or more other currencies or a composite currency or currencies, and the terms and conditions relating to those currencies:

whether the amount of payments of principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on the debt securities may be determined with reference to an index, formula or other method (which index, formula or method may, but need not, be based on a currency, currencies, currency unit or units or composite currency or currencies) and the manner in which those amounts will be determined;

any additional restrictive covenants included for the benefit of holders of the debt securities;

any additional events of default provided with respect to the debt securities;

whether the debt securities are to be issued in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities and, if so, the identity of the depositary;

whether the debt securities will be issued in certificated or book-entry form;

the applicability, if any, of the defeasance and covenant defeasance provisions described in this prospectus, or any modification of those provisions;

whether and under what circumstances we will pay any additional amounts on the debt securities in respect of any tax, assessment or governmental charge and, if so, whether we will have the option to redeem the debt securities in the place of making such payment; and

any other terms, conditions, rights and preferences of the debt securities. (Section 3.01)

We may issue debt securities as original issue discount securities to be offered and sold at a substantial discount below their stated principal amounts. We will describe in the related prospectus supplement any special U.S. or Canadian federal income tax, accounting and other considerations that may apply to any such original issue discount securities.

The prospectus supplement for each offering of debt securities may add to or change statements contained in this prospectus. Except as described in any prospectus supplement, the debt securities will not contain any provisions that would limit our ability to incur unsecured indebtedness or that would afford holders of the debt securities protection in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or that would prohibit other transactions that might adversely affect holders of the debt securities.

Form, Denomination, Registration or Transfer

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will issue debt securities only in registered form.

We may issue debt securities of a series in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities. (Section 2.03)

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, we will issue debt securities denominated in U.S. dollars in integral multiples of \$1,000. (Section 3.02) We will specify the denomination of any series of debt securities denominated in a foreign or composite currency or currency units in the related

9

Table of Contents

prospectus supplement. If applicable, we will issue one or more global securities in a denomination or aggregate denominations equal to the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of the series to be represented by such global security or securities.

The trustee will act as our agent for registering debt securities in the names of holders and recording transfers of debt securities, although we may appoint another entity to perform this function. The entity performing this function is called the security registrar.

You may transfer or exchange debt securities at the office of the security registrar. You will not be required to pay any service charge for any registration of transfer or exchange of debt securities, but you may be required to pay for any tax or other governmental charge associated with the transfer or exchange. You may have your debt securities, other than a global security, exchanged for more debt securities of smaller permitted denominations or for fewer debt securities of larger permitted denominations. The transfer or exchange of a debt security will only be made if the security registrar is satisfied with your proof of ownership. (Section 3.04)

Neither we nor the trustee will be required to:

issue, register the transfer of or exchange debt securities of any series during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before any selection of debt securities of that series to be redeemed and ending at the close of business on the day of mailing of the relevant notice of redemption;

register the transfer of or exchange any debt security, or portion of a debt security, called for redemption, except the unredeemed portion of any debt security being redeemed in part; or

issue, register the transfer of or exchange any debt security that has been surrendered for repayment at the option of the holder, except the portion, if any, of such debt security not to be repaid. (Section 3.04)

Global Debt Securities

We may issue the debt securities of a series in whole or in part in the form of one or more global securities that will be deposited with, or on behalf of, a depositary identified in the related prospectus supplement. Global securities will be registered in the name of the depositary or its nominee. Unless a global security is exchanged in whole or in part for debt securities in definitive form, a global security generally may be transferred only as a whole and only to the depositary or to a nominee of the depositary or to a successor depositary or its nominee. (Sections 3.04 and 3.05)

A general description of global securities arrangements is set forth above under Legal Ownership of Securities Global Securities. The specific terms of the depositary arrangement with respect to any debt securities of a series issued in global form will be described in the prospectus supplement related to such series. We expect that the provisions of the next two paragraphs will apply to all depositary arrangements.

Upon the issuance of a global security, the depositary or its nominee will credit, on its book-entry registration and transfer system, the respective principal amounts of the individual debt securities represented by the global security to the accounts of institutions that have accounts with the depositary. These institutions are called participants. The participant accounts to be credited will be designated by the underwriters or agents for such debt securities or by us if the debt securities are offered and sold directly by us. Ownership of beneficial interests in a global security will be limited to participants or persons that may hold interests through participants. Ownership of beneficial interests in a global security will be shown on, and the transfer of that interest will be effected only through, records maintained by the depositary or its nominee, or by participants or persons that hold through participants.

Upon receipt of any payment in respect of a global security, the depositary or its nominee will immediately credit participants—accounts with amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the global security as shown in the records of the depositary or its nominee. Payments by participants to owners of beneficial interests in a global security held through participants will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of those participants.

10

Table of Contents

Payment and Paying Agents

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, payment of any installment of interest on debt securities will be made to the person in whose name the debt security is registered at the close of business on the security register at the record date for such interest. The principal of (and applicable premium, if any, on) any series of debt securities will be payable at the corporate trust office of the trustee, which initially will be One Liberty Plaza, New York, New York 10006; *except* that, at our option, payment of interest may be made by check mailed to each holder at the holder s registered address or by wire transfer of funds to each holder at an account maintained within the United States. (*Sections 3.01, 3.07 and 10.02*)

If any interest is not punctually paid or provided for on any interest payment date, then interest will stop being payable to the holder on the relevant regular record date and may be paid to the person in whose name the debt security is registered at the close of business on a special record date for the payment of such defaulted interest. A special record date will be fixed by the trustee and notice will be given to the holder of the debt security not more than 15 days and not less than 10 days prior to the special record date. In addition, defaulted interest may be paid at any time in any other lawful manner, all as more completely described in the indenture. (Section 3.06)

We may appoint one or more paying agents to effect payments in respect of debt securities. We will identify any paying agent for a series of debt securities in the applicable prospectus supplement. We may terminate the appointment of any paying agent at any time, except that we will maintain at least one paying agent in New York City for payments with respect to debt securities of any series payable in U.S. dollars. (Section 10.02)

All moneys paid to a paying agent in respect of any debt security that remain unclaimed at the end of two years (or such shorter period of time for return of such money to PCS under applicable abandoned property laws) after the relevant amounts shall have become due and payable will be repaid to us. Holders of these debt securities will thereafter look only to us for payment of these amounts. (Section 10.03)

Merger, Consolidation or Sale

Under the indenture we may amalgamate or consolidate with, or sell, lease or convey all or substantially all of our assets to, or merge with or into, any other entity, *provided* that:

either we will be the continuing entity or the successor entity will be an entity organized and existing under the laws of Canada or any province or territory of Canada or the United States or any State thereof or the District of Columbia, and the successor entity will expressly assume payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on all of the securities and the due and punctual performance and observance of all of the covenants and conditions contained in the indenture;

immediately after giving effect to such transaction, no event of default under the indenture, and no event which, after notice or the lapse of time, or both, would become an event of default, will have occurred and be continuing; and

an officer s certificate and legal opinion covering such conditions will be delivered to the trustee. (Sections 8.01 and 8.04)

Certain Covenants

Additional Amounts

Payments made by us under or with respect to the debt securities will be free and clear of and without withholding or deduction for or on account of any present or future tax, duty, levy, impost, assessment or other governmental charge of any nature whatsoever imposed or levied by or on behalf of the Government of Canada or of any province or territory of Canada or by any authority or agency therein or thereof having power to tax, which we refer to as Taxes, unless we are required to withhold or deduct Taxes by law.

If we are required to withhold or deduct any amount for or on account of Taxes from any payment made with respect to the debt securities, we will pay such additional amounts as may be necessary so that the net

11

Table of Contents

amount received by each holder (including additional amounts) after such withholding or deduction will not be less than the amount the holder would have received if the Taxes had not been withheld or deducted; *provided* that no additional amounts will be payable with respect to certain Taxes specified in the indenture, which we refer to as excluded Taxes. Excluded Taxes include Taxes:

that would not have been imposed but for the fact that the payment is made to a holder whom we do not deal with at arm s length (within the meaning of the Income Tax Act (Canada)) at the time we make such payment;

that would not have been imposed but for the existence of any present or former connection between the holder and Canada or any province or any territory of Canada unless the connection is only holding the debt securities or the receipt of payments on the debt securities;

that would not have been imposed but for the presentation by the holder of such debt security for payment on a date more than 30 days after the date on which such payment became due and payable or the date on which payment thereof is duly provided for, whichever occurs later:

required to be deducted or withheld by any paying agent from a payment on a debt security, if such payment can be made without such deduction or withholding by any other paying agent; or

that would not have been imposed but for the failure of the holder to comply with any applicable certification, documentation, information or other reporting requirement concerning the nationality, residence, identity or connection with the taxing jurisdiction of the holder or beneficial owner of such debt security.

We will also make such withholding or deduction and remit the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant authority in accordance with applicable law.

We will furnish to the holders of the debt securities certified copies of tax receipts evidencing payment by us within 30 days after the date the payment of any Taxes is due.

At least 30 days prior to each date on which any payment under or with respect to the debt securities is due and payable, if we are obligated to pay additional amounts with respect to such payment, we will deliver to the trustee an officer s certificate stating the fact that such additional amounts will be payable, the amounts payable and such other information necessary to enable the trustee to pay such additional amounts to holders on the payment date. Wherever in this prospectus or a prospectus supplement we mention the payment of the principal of (or premium, if any) or interest on or any other amount payable under, or in respect of, any debt security of any series, we include the payment of additional amounts to the extent that, in such context, additional amounts are, were or would be payable.

Our obligation to pay additional amounts if and when due will survive the termination of the indenture and the payment of all amounts under or with respect to the debt securities. (Section 10.06)

Limitation on Liens

We may not, and we may not permit any of our subsidiaries to, incur any lien on or with respect to any of our or any of our subsidiaries principal property (as this term is defined below) owned on or acquired after the date of the indenture to secure debt without making (or causing such subsidiary to make) effective provision for securing the debt securities equally and ratably with such debt as to such principal property for as long as such debt is so secured. If such debt is subordinate to the debt securities, we must secure the debt securities as to such principal property prior to such debt for so long as such debt is so secured.

The restrictions on liens will not apply to:

liens in respect of debt existing on the date of the indenture;

liens on or with respect to property that is not principal property;

liens securing only debt securities issued under the indenture;

12

Table of Contents

liens in favor of us or any of our subsidiaries;

liens on property existing immediately prior to the time of acquisition of such property (and not created in anticipation of the financing of such acquisition);

liens to secure debt incurred for the purpose of financing all or any part of the purchase price or the cost of construction or improvement of property used in our business or the business of any of our subsidiaries and subject to such liens, *provided* that the principal amount of any debt secured by such a lien does not exceed 100% of such purchase price or cost, such lien does not extend to or cover any property other than such property and any such improvements, and such debt is incurred within 12 months of such purchase, construction or improvement;

liens on property of a person existing at the time such person is merged with or into or amalgamated or consolidated with us or any of our subsidiaries that were not created in anticipation of the acquisition of such person, *provided* that such lien does not extend to or cover any property other than that of the person so merged, amalgamated or consolidated;

liens on any principal property in favor of a domestic or foreign governmental body to secure partial progress, advance or other payments pursuant to any contract or statute of such governmental body; and

liens to secure debt incurred to extend, renew, refinance, replace or refund (or successive extensions, renewals, refinancings, replacements or refundings), in whole or in part, any secured debt existing on the date of the indenture or any debt secured by any lien referred to in the foregoing exceptions, so long as in each such case the lien does not extend to any other property and the debt so secured is not increased other than for reasonable costs related to such extension, renewal, refinancing, replacement or refunding.

In addition, we and our subsidiaries may incur a lien or liens to secure debt (excluding debt secured by liens permitted under the exceptions listed above) the aggregate amount of which, including attributable debt in respect of sale and leaseback transactions, does not exceed 15% of our consolidated net tangible assets, as such term is defined in the indenture, determined in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles. We and our subsidiaries may also incur a lien or liens to secure any debt incurred pursuant to a sale and leaseback transaction, without securing the debt securities equally and ratably with or prior to such debt, *provided* that such sale and leaseback transaction is permitted by the provisions of the indenture described below under

Limitation on Sale and Leaseback Transactions. (Section 10.07)

For purposes of the limitation on liens covenant and the limitation on sale and leaseback transactions covenant, which is described below, the term principal property means any real property interest that is held by us or any of our subsidiaries and that has a gross book value exceeding 5% of our consolidated net tangible assets (other than any interest that our board of directors determines is not material to our business), or any of the capital stock or debt securities issued by any of our significant subsidiaries, as such term is defined in the indenture.

Limitation on Sale and Leaseback Transactions

We may not, and we may not permit any of our subsidiaries to, enter into any sale and leaseback transaction with respect to any principal property (except for a period, including renewals, not exceeding 36 months) unless:

at the time of entering into such sale and leaseback transaction, we (or such subsidiary) would be entitled to incur debt, in a principal amount equal to the attributable debt (as this term is defined below) in respect of such sale and leaseback transaction, secured by a lien, without equally and ratably securing the debt securities;

we apply (or such subsidiary applies), within 12 months after the sale or transfer, an amount equal to the greater of the net proceeds of the principal property sold pursuant to the sale and leaseback transaction or the fair value (in the opinion of an executive officer of ours) of such principal property

13

Table of Contents

to the acquisition of or construction on property used or to be used in the ordinary course of our business or the business of our subsidiary, and we shall have elected to designate such amount as a credit against such sale and leaseback transaction; or

subject to the following paragraph, we apply (or such subsidiary applies), within 12 months after the sale or transfer, an amount equal to the net proceeds of the principal property sold pursuant to the sale and leaseback transaction to the voluntary defeasance or retirement of debt, which amount will not be less than the fair value (in the opinion of an executive officer of ours) of such principal property less an amount equal to the principal amount of such debt voluntarily defeased or retired by us or such subsidiary within such 12-month period and not designated as a credit against any other sale and leaseback transaction. (Section 10.08)

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event will we be required to defease or retire, in the aggregate with respect to any and all such sale and leaseback transactions, more than 25% of the original aggregate principal amount of a series of debt securities on or prior to the fifth anniversary of the original issue date thereof. If the aggregate net proceeds that we would be otherwise required to use to defease or retire securities on or prior to the fifth anniversary of the issue date would exceed 25% of the original aggregate principal amount of such series (such excess we refer to as the 25% excess proceeds), then promptly after such fifth anniversary we will defease or retire securities in an amount equal to the 25% excess proceeds. Pending such defeasing or retiring of securities, the 25% excess proceeds will be invested and maintained by us and for our benefit in permitted short-term investments, and we will not distribute such proceeds in respect of our common shares. (Section 10.08)

For purposes of the limitation on sale and leaseback transactions covenant, the term attributable debt means, with respect to any sale and leaseback transaction, the present value (discounted at the rate of interest implicit in the terms of the lease) of the obligations of the lessee under the lease for net rental payments during the remaining term of the lease (including any period for which such lease has been extended). For this purpose, net rental payments under any lease for any period means the sum of the rental and other payments required to be paid in the period by the lessee, not including, however, any amounts required to be paid by the lessee (whether or not designated as rental or additional rental) on account of maintenance and repairs, insurance, taxes, assessments or similar charges.

Events of Default, Notice and Waiver

The indenture provides that the following events are events of default with respect to any series of debt securities:

default in the payment of interest on, or any additional amount payable in respect of, any debt security of that series when due and payable, and the continuance of that default for 30 days;

default in the payment of principal (or premium, if any) of any debt security of that series when due;

default in the deposit of any sinking fund payment, when and as due by the terms of any debt security of that series;

default in the performance or breach of any other covenant or warranty of PCS contained in the indenture (other than a covenant added to the indenture solely for the benefit of a series of debt securities other than that series), and the continuance of that default or breach for 60 days after written notice by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series;

a default in respect of indebtedness for borrowed money (including obligations under leases required to be capitalized on the balance sheet of the lessee under Canadian GAAP, but not including any indebtedness for which recourse is limited to property purchased) in an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$100,000,000 that results in the acceleration of the due date of that indebtedness, without the acceleration having been rescinded or annulled;

14

Table of Contents

certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization, or court appointment of a receiver, liquidator or trustee of PCS or any of our significant subsidiaries; and

any other event of default provided with respect to that particular series of debt securities. (Section 5.01)

An event of default with respect to a particular series of debt securities will not necessarily constitute an event of default with respect to any other series of debt securities.

We are required to file with the trustee annual officers certificates as to the absence of specified defaults under the indenture. (Section 10.05)

If an event of default with respect to a series of debt securities occurs and is continuing, the trustee will, at the request of holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of the then-outstanding debt securities of the relevant series, declare the principal of, and premium, if any, on, all debt securities of the series to be due and payable, together with accrued interest. (Section 5.02) The indenture provides that, in certain cases, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the then-outstanding debt securities of a series may on behalf of the holders of all debt securities of that series waive any past default or event of default and rescind and annul any such declaration and its consequences. (Section 5.02)

The trustee may require indemnification from the holders of debt securities of a series before proceeding to exercise any right or power under the indenture at the request of those holders. (Section 6.01) The holders of a majority in principal amount of the then-outstanding debt securities of any series may:

direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on it with respect to the debt securities of that series; and

take any other action authorized to be taken under the indenture or under applicable law.

However, the trustee may refuse to follow any direction that conflicts with law or the indenture or is unduly prejudicial to the rights of other holders. (Section 5.12)

No holder will be entitled to pursue any remedy with respect to the indenture unless the trustee fails to act for 60 days after it is given:

notice of default by that holder;

a written request to enforce the indenture by the holders of not less than 25% in principal amount of all of the then-outstanding debt securities issued under the indenture (treated as a single class); and

an indemnity to the trustee, satisfactory to the trustee;

and during this 60-day period the holders of a majority in principal amount of all of the then-outstanding debt securities issued under the indenture (treated as a single class) do not give a direction to the trustee that is inconsistent with the enforcement request. (Section 5.07) These provisions will not prevent any holder of debt securities from enforcing payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on the debt securities at the relevant due dates. (Section 5.08)

If an event of default with respect to a series of debt securities occurs and is continuing, the trustee will mail to the holders of those debt securities a notice of the event of default within 90 days after it occurs. However, except in the case of a default in any payment in respect of a series of debt securities, the trustee shall be protected in withholding notice of an event of default if it determines in good faith that this is in the interests of the holders of the relevant debt securities. (Section 6.02)

15

Table of Contents

Modification of the Indenture

The indenture provides that, in general, we and the trustee may modify the indenture or the rights of the holders of any debt securities so long as we obtain the consent of the holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the then-outstanding debt securities affected by the modification. The indenture also provides, however, that we may not effect any modification without the consent of each affected holder if that modification would:

change the stated maturity of the principal of (or premium, if any) or any installment of interest on any debt security;

reduce the principal amount of any debt security, or reduce the amount of principal of an original issue discount security that would be due and payable upon declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof or would be provable in bankruptcy, or adversely affect any right of repayment of the holder of any such debt security;

change the place of payment for any debt security or change the currency in which a debt security is payable;

impair the right of any holder to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to any debt security;

reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding debt securities the consent of whose holders is required for approval of any proposed modification to the indenture or for waivers of certain covenants or defaults under the indenture, or reduce the requirements for quorum or voting; or

modify any of the foregoing provisions or any of the provisions relating to the waiver of certain past defaults or certain covenants, except to increase the required percentage to effect such action or to provide that certain other provisions may not be modified or waived without the consent of the holder of any debt security. (Section 9.02)

We and the trustee are permitted to make modifications and amendments to the indenture without the consent of any holder of debt securities for any of the following purposes:

to evidence the succession of another person to us as obligor under the indenture;

to add covenants for any or all series of debt securities or to surrender any of our rights or powers in the indenture;

to add events of default for any or all series of debt securities;

to add or change any provisions of the indenture to permit or facilitate the issuance of debt securities in bearer form, or to permit or facilitate the issuance of debt securities in uncertificated form;

to change or eliminate any provisions of the indenture, *provided* that any such change or elimination will become effective only when there are no debt securities outstanding of any series created prior thereto that are entitled to the benefit of such provision;

to add guarantees to the securities and guarantors under the indenture or to secure the securities;

to establish the form or terms of debt securities of any series;

to provide for the acceptance of appointment by a successor trustee or facilitate the administration of the trusts under the indenture by more than one trustee;

to cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency in the indenture, *provided* that such action will not adversely affect the interests of holders of debt securities of any series issued under the indenture in any material respect; or

to supplement any of the provisions of the indenture to the extent necessary to permit or facilitate defeasance and discharge of any series of debt securities, *provided* that such action will not adversely

16

Table of Contents

affect the interests of the holders of the debt securities of any series in any material respect. (Section 9.01)

The indenture contains provisions for convening meetings of the holders of debt securities of a series. (Section 15.01) A meeting may be called at any time by the trustee, and also, upon request, by us or by the holders of at least 10% in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of such series, in any such case upon notice given as provided in the indenture. (Section 15.02) Except for any consent that must be given by the holder of each debt security affected by certain modifications and amendments of the indenture, any resolution presented at a meeting at which a quorum is present may be adopted by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series. (Section 15.04)

Any resolution passed or decision taken at any meeting of holders of debt securities of any series duly held in accordance with the indenture will be binding on all holders of debt securities of that series whether or not present or represented at the meeting. The quorum at any meeting of the holders of debt securities of a series called to adopt a resolution, and at any reconvened meeting, will be persons holding or representing a majority in principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of a series. (Section 15.04)

Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance

We are permitted under the indenture to discharge certain obligations to holders of debt securities that have not already been delivered to the trustee for cancellation and that either have become due and payable or will become due and payable within one year (or scheduled for redemption within one year) by irrevocably depositing with the trustee, in trust, funds in an amount sufficient to pay the entire indebtedness on such debt securities in respect of principal (and premium, if any) and interest to the date of such deposit (if such debt securities have become due and payable) or to the stated maturity and redemption date, as the case may be. (Section 4.01)

The indenture provides that we may elect either:

to defease and be discharged from all of our obligations with respect to the debt securities of a series (this is known as defeasance) (Section 14.02), or

to be released from our obligations with respect to the debt securities of a series under the restrictions described under Certain Covenants or, if provided pursuant to the indenture, our obligations under any other covenant, and any omission to comply with such obligations will not constitute an event of default with respect to those debt securities (this is known as covenant defeasance) (Section 14.03), in either case upon the irrevocable deposit by us with the trustee, in trust, of an amount, in the currency in which those debt securities are payable at stated maturity, or government obligations, or both, applicable to those debt securities that through the scheduled payment of principal and interest in accordance with their terms will provide money in an amount sufficient to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on those debt securities, and any mandatory sinking fund or analogous payments thereon, on the scheduled due dates. (Section 14.04)

Such a trust will only be permitted to be established if, among other things, we have delivered to the trustee an opinion of counsel to the effect that the holders of such debt securities will not recognize income, gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a result of such defeasance or covenant defeasance and will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the same amounts, in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if the defeasance or covenant defeasance had not occurred, and such opinion of counsel, in the case of defeasance, will be required to refer to and be based upon a ruling of the Internal Revenue Service or a change in applicable U.S. federal income tax law occurring after the date of the indenture. (Section 14.04)

17

Table of Contents

Governing Law

The indenture and the debt securities will be governed by the laws of the State of New York. (Section 1.12)

Concerning the Trustee

The Bank of Nova Scotia Trust Company of New York is the trustee under the indenture. An affiliate of the trustee is a lender to us under our syndicated credit facility and also maintains other normal banking relations, including the maintenance of depositary accounts, with us and our subsidiaries.

18

Table of Contents

INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The applicable prospectus supplement will describe the principal Canadian federal income tax consequences to an investor who is not resident or deemed to be resident in Canada for purposes of the Income Tax Act (Canada), who is a resident of the United States for purposes of the Canada-United States Income Tax Convention, who deals with us at arm s length for purposes of the Income Tax Act (Canada) at all times, and who meets certain other requirements, of acquiring, owning and disposing of debt securities, including whether the payment by us of principal (and premium, if any) and interest will be subject to Canadian non-resident withholding tax under the Income Tax Act (Canada).

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell debt securities described in this prospectus through underwriters, agents or dealers, or directly to a limited number of institutional purchasers or to a single purchaser.

any underwriters, agents or dealers;
their compensation;
the net proceeds to us;
the purchase price of the debt securities;
the initial public offering price of the debt securities; and
any exchange on which the debt securities are to be listed.

The accompanying prospectus supplement will identify or describe:

We may designate agents to solicit purchases for the period of their appointment to sell securities on a continuing basis. Unless otherwise indicated in the related prospectus supplement, any such agent will be acting on a reasonable best efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

If we use underwriters for a sale of debt securities, the debt securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account. The underwriters may resell the debt securities in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. Unless otherwise indicated in the related prospectus supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the debt securities will be subject to various conditions, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the debt securities of the series offered if any of the securities of that series are purchased. Any initial public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

Underwriters and agents may from time to time purchase and sell the debt securities described in this prospectus and the relevant prospectus supplement in the secondary market, but are not obligated to do so. No assurance can be given that there will be a secondary market for the securities or liquidity in the secondary market if one develops. From time to time, underwriters and agents may make a market in the debt securities.

Underwriters, agents and dealers that participate in the distribution of the securities may be underwriters as defined in the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and any discounts or commissions they receive from us and any profit on their resale of the debt securities may be treated as underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. We may have agreements with the underwriters, agents and dealers to indemnify them against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments they may be required to make in respect thereof.

The securities described in this prospectus will not be offered or sold to a resident of Canada in contravention of the securities laws of Canada or any province or territory thereof.

Underwriters, agents and dealers may engage in transactions with us or our subsidiaries, perform services for us or our subsidiaries or be customers of ours or our subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business.

19

Table of Contents

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain matters involving the laws of the United States will be passed upon for us by Cleary, Gottlieb, Steen & Hamilton, our United States counsel, and certain matters involving the laws of Canada will be passed upon for us by Stikeman Elliott, our Canadian counsel. Certain matters involving the laws of the United States will be passed upon for any underwriters or agents by Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP.

EXPERTS

Our financial statements as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2001, incorporated by reference in this prospectus and in the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent chartered accountants, as stated in their report incorporated by reference herein and therein, and are so incorporated in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES UNDER U.S. FEDERAL SECURITIES LAWS

We are a corporation organized under the laws of Canada. Certain of our directors and executive officers are residents of Canada, and certain of the experts named in this prospectus are residents of Canada. Substantial portions of our assets and of our subsidiaries and such individuals and experts are located outside of the United States. As a result, it may be difficult or impossible to effect service of process within the United States upon such persons within the United States in connection with matters arising under the United States federal securities laws or to enforce against them in United States courts judgments of United States courts predicated upon the civil liability provisions of the United States federal securities laws. There is some doubt as to the enforceability in Canada in original actions, or in actions for enforcement of judgments of United States courts, of civil liabilities predicated upon the United States federal securities laws. In addition, awards for punitive damages in actions brought in the United States or elsewhere may be unenforceable in Canada.

20